Mr D Reed

Principal Planner

Planning Policy Team

Regeneration & Environment

Waveney District Council

Rectory Road

LOWESTOFT

Suffolk NR33 0BX

 27th May 2004 

Dear Mr Reed

Waveney Draft Notes on Implementation: 

Affordable Housing and Open Space 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned documents relating to affordable housing provision and open space standards in respect of new residential developments. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could continue to send all correspondence for the HBF to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk 

The HBF reiterates that it is extremely concerned about the approach that the District Council is taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance and will be drawing this once again to the attention of the Government Office.

The first paragraph of the affordable housing note states that:

“This guidance provides detailed advice to developers on the implementation of the affordable housing policies of the Waveney Local Plan Revised Draft (October 2002), and in particular Policy H5”.

It is totally unclear under what powers or status the draft notes for implementation will operate. The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to. In the case of Waveney it will be the present Local Plan, which was Adopted in November 1996. However, the draft notes for implementation obviously do not attempt to comply with SPG requirements. Therefore, is the Council seeking to implement them outside of planning legislation?

Affordable Housing

The HBF considers that much of the content of the Draft Note is contrary to national planning guidance. 

Policy H5 states that:

“Planning permission will only be granted for residential development on sites for 3 or more dwellings, which provide an element of affordable housing to meet local needs. The Council will seek to ensure that 30% of homes on these sites are affordable, although higher or lower percentages may be agreed in the light of factors such as proximity to local services; access to public transport; the particular costs associated with the development; and whether or not the provision of affordable housing would prejudice other planning objectives warranting greater priority in the particular case”.     

The above policy is duplicated from the Waveney Local Plan Revised Draft (October 2002). The HBF would point out that not only has the above policy not yet been considered at a Public Inquiry, but that the Council has decided not to take the plan forward in this way, but to instead use its content to formulate a new Local Development Document under the new planning system. This will not therefore, be properly publicly scrutinised for some time yet.

The Council uses a Housing Needs Assessment produced in 2000 as a justification for its affordable housing policy. However, not only is that document out of date, but it also only looked at the period 2000-2005. This period will very shortly have passed. Consequently, it would be inappropriate anyway to seek provision now based on historic information that is likely to be no longer applicable for a period which is nearly over.

Open Space

Leisure Policy OS2 in the Waveney Local Plan – Revised Draft (October 2002) has been further amended in the Draft Implementation Note so as to make it even more onerous:

“Proposals for residential development of one or more dwellings will only be permitted where provision is made for an appropriate level of open space to serve the development. The appropriate amount to be provided will be dependent on the proposed density. Where on-site provision is inappropriate or impractical, then developers will be expected to provide off-site facilities or contribute to improving existing open space in the vicinity”.

Again there has been no attempt to comply with national planning guidance, in particular the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 1/97. The policy makes no attempt to take on board existing levels of provision, or whether local open space needs actually exist.

Appendix 3

Commuted payments for 2004 are set out in Appendix 3, which seek payments of up to £90,000 (in the case of a 4 bedroom plot in Southwold). Absolutely no detailed justification is provided to explain what these payments cover, or how they are justified.

Summary  

The HBF considers that the Council is misusing its powers in order to extract unwarranted payments from developers without first having had them assessed and justified under the planning system. Given that Waveney contains significant regeneration needs in certain areas of the District, any policies that are seen as being a deterrent to this process are likely to prove extremely counter-productive.

The HBF would also refer back to its earlier comments made to the Council in relation to open space provision in its letter of 17 September 2003 (see attached copy).

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner

Mr M Burrell

Planning Policy Team

Waveney District Council

Rectory Road

LOWESTOFT

Suffolk NR33 0BX

 17th September 2003 

Dear Mr Burrell

Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance on Waveney Open Space Standard 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document relating to open space standards in new residential developments. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could check your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy matters, in order to ensure that correspondence for the HBF is sent directly to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk 

The HBF is concerned about the approach that the District Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance and will be drawing this to the attention of the Government Office.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to. However, it is stated on page 2 that the Draft SPG relates to Leisure Policy OS2 in the Waveney Local Plan – Revised Draft (October 2002). Given this, and the fact that the Revised Deposit Draft policies will have yet to be publicly scrutinised, the draft SPG will carry extremely little weight. 

It has to be said that at times the purpose of the draft SPG seems to be to extract as much money from developers as possible. It does not seem to accord with either the Council’s Adopted Local Plan or the guidance set out in Circular 1/97. Instead, it seeks to circumvent the local plan process.

I would draw your attention to two letters relating to the use of SPG emanating from the Government Offices for the East of England and for the South East dated 10 April 2001 and 13 January 2003 (see attached copies).

The Government Office for the South East stated in its letter that ‘SPG should be used to supplement adopted local plan policies and be clearly cross-referenced to a plan policy…(my emphasis)’. 

Whereas the Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’


The Secretary of State will give substantial weight in making decisions on matters that come before him to SPG …which derives out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner. In contrast, he will give little weight to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan…’ (my emphasis).       

Clearly, at the moment the Borough Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 on Development Plans. Consequently, the HBF fully expects the Council to formally withdraw the Draft SPG. Or the Council should amend the document so that it complies with both national policy guidance and with policies in its own Adopted Local Plan.

PPG17

Paragraph 8 of PPG17 states that “setting robust local standards based on assessments of need and audits of existing facilities will form the basis of redressing quantitative and qualitative deficiencies through the planning process. Standards should be included in development plans” (my emphasis). The Council is, however, seeking instead to introduce them via SPG.

Paragraph 9.1 in ‘Assessing Needs and Opportunities: A Companion Guide to PPG17’ clearly states that locally determined provision standards need to meet the tests of reasonableness set out in paragraph 7 of Circular 1/97. Paragraph 9.11 of the Companion Guide recognises that “…most authorities will have a long ‘shopping list’ of potential community infrastructure requirements which also includes, for example, schools, public transport and affordable housing. This means that it may be necessary to determine the relative priority of different forms of provision, informed by the assessment of local needs and the audit, in the context of individual circumstances relating to each particular development proposal”.

Circular 1/97

The Authority has to always show that a development would generate a specific need that could not be met by existing facilities; any developer contributions will need to be appropriate in scale. In many instances existing facilities are likely to be able to accommodate the leisure needs of developments of new dwellings. Circular 1/97 (paragraph B14) addresses the matter of contributions towards maintenance and states that it should not normally be required. The paragraph goes on to quote a small number of exceptional circumstances in which maintenance payments may reasonably be sought. The exceptions being for “small areas of open space, recreation facilities, children’s play space, woodland, or landscaping principally of benefit to the development itself rather than the wider public”. This distinction must be drawn in any negotiation for commuted maintenance payments i.e. between amenity provided for the development itself rather than the wider community. The same paragraph of Circular 1/97 also states that maintenance payments should not be required in perpetuity. 

Local Authority Departments will always have their own requirements and wish lists. These cannot all be met. Indeed, on some brownfield sites given remediation costs, none of the requirements might be capable of being met. The Authority has to use a common sense approach, considering each development on its own merits and taking full account of Circular 1/97. The financial calculations set out in the draft SPG are considered to be in direct conflict with the Paragraph B17 of Circular 1/97. 

“B17. Policies concerning planning obligations in development plans should not be unduly prescriptive but should address land use planning matters first and foremost rather than e.g. funding or other financial matters. Examples of development plan policies which are likely to be unacceptable to the Secretary of State, however, include those which:

i. fail to take account of the advice in this Circular;

ii. seek benefits which are not directly related to a particular development proposal. For example, it could be unacceptable for a local planning authority to seek provision of cycle routes or children's playgrounds in relation to proposals for sheltered housing for the elderly; 

iii. are based on a blanket formulation. This may not take proper account of whether the contribution is fairly and reasonably related to the development proposed. For example, it would be unacceptable to seek to ensure that all housing developments of more than thirty dwellings provide children's play areas since some of them may not be suitable for family homes;

iv. seek contributions to a general fund to be used to finance a number of facilities or a specific facility, unless such facilities would be directly related to individual development proposals;

v. seek from developers the cost of resolving existing problems unless the proposed development would materially exacerbate the situation (see paragraphs B10 and B12 above);

vi. allocate precise costs in advance. It is not feasible for local planning authorities to spell out detailed requirements (such as £X per unit or Y% of overall costs) since it is impossible to know exactly what is involved until an individual development proposal has been made. For similar reasons, it is not acceptable for local planning authorities to seek to secure a percentage of enhanced land (see endnote 3) value;

vii. seek to secure maintenance payments other than in special circumstances (see paragraph B14 above)”.

Paragraph B.18 of Circular 1/97 is also of relevance.

“B18. Local planning authorities should also bear in mind that development plan policies do not provide a guarantee that attempts to secure extra planning benefits will always be successful: whether obligations are sought, negotiated or offered, their relevance to a planning decision will always depend on the circumstances of the individual application”.

Circular 1/97 remains valid today, and still need to be fully adhered to.

Notwithstanding the fundamental objections to the principle of this document, in relation to the content of the Draft SPG itself, the HBF has major concerns regarding:

Key Issues for Comment and Debate

Is the threshold of 20 dwellings for on-site and off-site provision right, or should it be higher or lower?

· Any threshold must be based upon that stipulated in an Adopted Local Plan Policy. If the Council wishes to introduce or revise a threshold, this will need to be shown in a Deposit Draft policy. However, it will obviously be given limited weight until it supersedes the current Adopted Plan policy.

In higher density schemes, should we try to make provision on site?

· This would need to be determined on a site-by-site basis. This would also need to consider the overall viability of an individual site and take full account of other developer contributions being sought. 

A distinction is made between the approach to open space provision in rural areas and larger settlements. Should this distinction be made?

· Yes, probably. Different issues may well arise.

PPG17 takes a broad definition of open space and suggests that developer contributions can be used for any type of open space – are there any particular deficiencies in Waveney? 

· There may well be.  Nevertheless, any developer contributions must be reasonably related in nature and scale to the development in question in accordance with the guidelines set out in Circular 1/97.

Should we apply rigid standards to the layout of different types of play space, or should we allow more flexibility to generate a more integrated design solution?

· No development or site is exactly the same as another. Consequently, a flexible approach is necessary in order to address the needs and issues pertinent in each individual instance.

1.6: There is no need for the SPG to explain or duplicate Revised PPG17. Whereas, as mentioned above, the purpose of SPG is to supplement Adopted Local Plan policies (not those in Deposit Drafts which have yet to be properly scrutinised).

1.7 – 1.9: Given that the document carries so little weight it cannot be properly used to advise applicants for planning permission as the policies in the Council’s Adopted Local Plan still prevail.

2.8: The HBF considers that the text is misleading. The Companion Guide gives many examples of different approaches and ways in which developer contributions could be sought. However, it is not considered accurate for the Council to state that it stipulates that developer contributions should (automatically, or by necessity) include the matters listed. 

2.10: The Council refers to PPG3 and its emphasis on the importance of brownfield development. It should, therefore, recognise that this particular type of development often is associated with greater costs which may in many instances considerably reduce the ability of the Authority to extract significant planning gains. 

2.16: As already stated previously above, the Adopted Local Plan policies should prevail over Draft Deposit policies that have yet to be scrutinised. It is also wrong to state that every residential development generates a requirement for some type of open space. One-for-one replacement dwellings and other re-developments that are not proposing additional numbers of housing units will not do so. It should also be remembered that in many instances the occupiers of new housing move from within the same area. Consequently, they are reducing pressures elsewhere.

4.3: The amount and nature of provision are highly critical. As already explained, the requirements of Circular 1/97 mean that developers can only reasonably be asked to address deficiencies which will arise as a result of their development. It is not their responsibility or role to alleviate deficiencies that are completely unrelated to their developments.

4.7 – 4.8: Brownfield sites may as already mentioned, be unable to fund open space provision due to viability issues. Furthermore, in some areas alternative sites upon which open spaces could be provided (within the distance thresholds) are just not going to be available (either physically or financially). 

4.13: Any open space payments will need to be considered in light of all other planning gain requirements being sought. 

4.16: The requirement to make developer payments on the commencement of development could present developers with difficulties in obtaining funding for developments. This is likely to be a particular problem in relation to large-scale developments where very high sums could be involved. The consequence could be that some developments would not go ahead if this requirement is enforced. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner
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